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Venerable Fulton Sheen Cause: Court Rules in Favor of Joan Sheen Cunningham 
 
PEORIA -- It is with great joy that Bishop Daniel Jenky, Bishop of Peoria, Illinois, and Promoter 
of the Cause for Canonization of Venerable Archbishop Fulton Sheen, announces that the 
Superior Court of New York has ruled in favor of Joan Sheen Cunningham, niece of Archbishop 
Fulton Sheen. 
 
Mrs. Cunningham petitioned the court to allow her to transfer the mortal remains of her beloved 
uncle, Venerable Archbishop Fulton Sheen, from the Cathedral of St. Patrick in New York to the 
Cathedral of St Mary in Peoria, Illinois. Earlier, the Appellate Court of New York remanded the 
case to the Superior Court for an evidentiary hearing and issuance of a new ruling. 
 
This is the second time that the Superior Court of New York has ruled in favor of Joan Sheen 
Cunningham’s petition. This evidentiary hearing sought to rule on the issue of differing 
testimony between key witnesses. It is truly good news that the court determined that Msgr. 
Franco, the witness for the Archdiocese of New York, testified completely in line with the 
testimony of Joan Sheen Cunningham. Therefore, both supported their understanding that above 
all else Archbishop Sheen would not have objected to his remains being transferred to Peoria, 
Illinois. Furthermore, the Archdiocese of New York could not supply any further testimony 
against Joan Sheen Cunningham’s petition. The court ruled that their testimony was 
fundamentally the same. There is no evidentiary difference in the testimony of the witnesses. 
 
This is truly good news because it answered the concerns of the Appellate Court. Therefore, it is 
everyone’s hope that Cardinal Dolan as well as the New York Archdiocese will cease their legal 
resistance and respect the ruling of the Superior Court. Bishop Jenky hopes that the New York 
Archdiocese will cooperate with Joan Sheen Cunningham and the Diocese of Peoria in the 
practical matters as to moving the remains of Venerable Archbishop Sheen to Peoria, Illinois. It 
is the hope that this process will begin immediately. This will be the next step towards bringing 
Venerable Archbishop Sheen’s beatification to completion including a beatification ceremony in 
Peoria, Illinois. 
 
Bishop Jenky encourages everyone to pray for a renewed spirit of cooperation in the effort to 
beatify Venerable Archbishop Fulton Sheen. It is important to note that, among people of faith, 
this ruling was issued on the Solemnity of the Sacred Heart of Jesus, a feast that Venerable 
Sheen deeply loved. 
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